

BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL held Thursday, 8 August 2019 in the Barling Magna Parish Hall, Barling Magna, Essex. 

Present:   	Councillors Ashdown, Cohen (Chairman), Gardiner, McKillop and Steptoe (Vice-Chairman). 

Apologies:     Councillors Bond, Bright, Edmunds and Glover; District Councillors Lucas-Gill, Mcpherson and Williams.

Attending:	County and District Councillor Steptoe, District Councillor Efde, Mr and Mrs Sterry, Mr Lavender, Mr Pakenas, I. King (Parish Clerk)

 	
MINUTES

19.108 The Chairman to declare the meeting open.
a. The Chairman declared the meeting open at 7pm, welcoming local residents attending the meeting.

19.109 To receive apologies for absence.
a. Apologies were noted, as recorded above.

19.110 To receive Declarations of Interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct and with section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.
a. Councillor Steptoe declared an interest in all matters relating to the County and District Councils. In planning matters, he reserved the right to change his mind when the matter was considered by the District Council.

19.111 To approve the minutes of the Council Meeting held 11 July 2019
a. Proposed by Councillor Gardiner, seconded by Councillor McKillop that the minutes be approved. For 5, against 0, abstained 0; carried.

19.112 The meeting will stand adjourned to permit Parishioners of Barling Magna to address the Council (limited to 20 minutes, 5 minutes per speaker)
a. Mr Sterry was concerned about the diversion in operation while Cadent installed a new gas pipe in Barling Road. He asked why Barrow Hall Road had not been considered a sufficient diversion route. The current situation might provide the Parish Council with ammunition for future objections to the proposed Barrow Hall Road housing development. Mr Sterry believed that local infrastructure was at saturation point. He thought more effective liaison between the highways authority, the emergency services and waste management contractors was required. He did not believe that Barrow Hall Road was appropriate for double-decker buses, for example for the school run. He had 2written to Councillor Gardiner requesting information, which Councillor Gardiner had referred to the Clerk. As highways issues were a county, not a parish, responsibility the Clerk had referred the email on to County Councillor Steptoe to deal with the matter. Councillor Steptoe invited Mr Sterry to email him again with all his concerns and he would share any response from highways with him when it was received. No full application for planning permission for the proposed Sanctuary Housing development in Barrow Hall Road had yet been made.  The Parish Council, through its Chairman, had made early objections in discussion with Sanctuary staff. District Councillors Efde and Mcpherson in particular had made sustained objections  regarding the disputed width and capacity of Barrow Hall Road. Councillor Steptoe explained that it was a public highway and, while it might be unsuitable for double decker buses, the operators were at liberty to use it. Several councillors observed that Barrow Hall Road, Barling Road and other local highways were increasingly dangerous and Councillor Steptoe urged anyone experiencing collisions or near-misses to make a formal report: the only basis upon which the responsible authority would be able to make any changes. The Chairman thanked Mr Sterry for taking the trouble to attend and make his concerns known.
b. Mr Lavender had contacted the Clerk to complain about the intensity of the newly-installed LED streetlamp in Little Wakering Road which, he said, was adversely affecting his sleep. He passed the Council a letter from Ms S-J Neller, one of his neighbours, which made a similar complaint.  Mr Pakenas who lived across the road from the light in questions also was present. He shared the opinion that the spread of the light at first-floor level was intrusive. The Chairman thanked residents for drawing attention to these matters.
19.113 Street lighting  
a. Councillor Steptoe and the Clerk had made a visit to see the matter first-hand.  The Clerk reminded the Council of its current programme to replace failing sodium lighting with LEDs, since the replacement parts of sodium lighting were no longer being manufactured. So far around 10% of lights had been replaced.  The brilliance of the new light in Mucking Hall Road had also been reported. The light outside Mr Lavender’s home had been temporarily disabled while options were explored. The Clerk had consulted the Council’s street lighting contractor and would bring forward revised costed options for lamps, shields and the positioning of lights in due course.  Councillor Steptoe, drawing on the experience of the County Council’s many thousands of lights, reported that the technical capacity existed to dim some lights or fit filters or coloured LEDs but there may be additional costs.  The angle of each light and its distance from the pole should be considered.  He reported that utility companies were now unwilling to allow the new positioning of lamps on their poles; the cost to the Parish for providing its own poles, with the cost of connection, would be very expensive. The Chairman thanks Mr Lavender and Mr Pakenas for attending.

19.114 Wildlife Reserve 
a. The Clerk had made a formal report to the police following information from volunteer, Mr P. Shaw of at least one shot being fired into the Wildlife Reserve in the early evening of 25 July 2019. He was asked to bring a progress report on the police investigation to the next meeting.
b. At its September meeting, the Wildlife Reserve Committee would be asked to consider recommending the purchase of a flagpole (or similar) to be installed at the Reserve to display the Green Flag award.

19.115 Recommendations arising from Personnel Committee held 29 July 2019 (appended to these minutes)
a. Proposed by Councillor Gardiner, seconded by Councillor Ashdown that the recommendations of the Personnel Committee held 29 July 2019 be implemented in full. For 5; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.

19.116 Financial matters – to consider for approval.
a. Payment requests for August 2019. Proposed by Councillor Steptoe, seconded by Councillor Ashdown that the following schedule of payments be approved, as set out below. For 5; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.
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b. Update on Co-op Bank signatories:  all current councillors were now approved signatories with the exception of Councillor Bond who would be added as soon as possible.  The Clerk was now an authorised user on the Co-op accounts but not a signatory. Proposed by Councillor Steptoe, seconded by Councillor Ashdown that all non-serving signatories be deleted from the authorised list. For 5; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.

19.117 Planning matters – to consider and take any action
a. To include 19/00580/FUL:  land east of Little Orchard Cottage, Barling Road.  It was unanimously agreed that the Clerk was instructed to restate the same objections to this application as it had made to 18/00626/FUL for the same site last year. Also, to include that this was a dangerous site for horses to enter the public highway; 3 stables would require 3 acres of land. Should the District Council approve the application, this should be conditional on all future development rights being removed.
b. Consultations by Rochford District Council:
(i) Statement of Community Involvement: no comments but the matter should be draw to the attention of residents once again;
(ii) Possible revision of the planning process: no comments but the matter should be draw to the attention of residents once again.


19.118      Projects and events – to receive updates and agree any action 
a. Fun Dog Show 2019.  This had been a great success and the efforts of all involved, particularly Councillor Bond, were noted with the Council’s grateful thanks.  Letters or emails of thanks had gone to all volunteers.  The final financial surplus would be known shortly and Council would be asked how the surplus was to be apportioned.  Future events needed more clarity on signage and more dedicated volunteers for clearing up.
b. Calendars. Proposed by Councillor Steptoe, seconded by Councillor Ashdown that Kelly Hutsby’s quote for 150No A3 finished size calendars on 130gsm silk paper should be approved.  The Chairman and Vice-Chairman would approve pdf proofs before the next meeting. The Clerk was requested to use his credit card to make the payment and he would be reimbursed immediately.  For 5; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.
c. Rochford 2020 – the report from joint working group with Sutton Parish Council.  There was enthusiasm for a selection of events from a VE Day Commemorative Dance, a cream tea, two local walks and a Country Fair.  The working party would meet again on Wednesday 14 August.
d. Christmas Hampers – Council approved the release of the budget of £465.  Mrs Dobson would be asked if she wished to take part once again, alongside the Chairman and other volunteers. The Council widened the qualifications for receiving a hamper to  include younger people/families facing hardship as well as the present 80+ age group. One or two people active as ‘helping-hand’ volunteers might be consulted discreetly for recommendations.
e. Proposed by Councillor Ashdown, seconded by Councillor Cohen that the external ashtray be relocated and that the Clerk should order a new step ladder to replace an old one.  For 5; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.
f. Proposal by Councillor Steptoe that a flagpole, Union Flag and a flag with the village sign on be purchased and installed at the village hall: the Clerk was asked to bring forward costed proposals.

19.119      Clerk’s report and correspondence received
a. The Clerk made a report:
(i) Parish Hall Fire Survey – A fire survey was carried out on 5 August by qualified fire officers and the report would come to the next Council.
(ii) Discussions with Rochford Council regarding local play facility  Draft heads of terms for the arrangement under discussion with Rochford DC would be circulated and the key officer invited to a closed session of Council in September. 
(iii) Parish Hall fittings – the new fridge had been ordered.  The microwave will follow shortly. The Hall Manager is obtaining a quotation for the replacement of the ‘blown’ double-glazed windows in the kitchen.  The front door combination lock was working again.
(iv) Parish Hall external doors – needed further coats of preservative.
(v) Changes to information in the public domain – our new telephone number should be carried by the Rochford District Council website shortly. Members’ disclosed interests were now up to date on the RDC website. Contacts details on the RHALC site needed some revision.
(vi) Enovert Community Trust – has acknowledged our letter of thanks for the grant to undertake recent works and for the petrol-driven chipper.  Their reply said the “Barling Landfill Site has now closed.”  Councillor Steptoe kindly offered to check the accuracy of this statement.
(vii) May 2019 contested election the billing had been delayed. The invoice should not exceed £2,000, which was within the agreed budget. 
(viii) Leave – the Clerk would be on leave 14-21 September and the Hall Manager from 21-28 September.
b. Proposed by Councillor Gardiner, seconded by Councillor Steptoe to delegate authority to the Clerk to ensure timely compliance with the renewal of the Pension Regulator registration (due by October 2019). For 5; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.
c. The following items received since the last meeting were noted:
(i) Letter of thanks and donation from Ms J. Smith (received 25.7.19)
(ii) Draft minutes of the AGM of the Rochford Hundred Association of Local Councils, held 18 July 2019 (circulated)

19.120 To receive a report from the District and County Councillors for the area on any matters of interest. (limited to 20 minutes, 5 minutes per speaker)
a. District Councillor Efde reported on current progress regarding establishing the width and capacity of Barrow Hall Road for the proposed Sanctuary housing. He was awaiting a response from the developer with alternative traffic proposals. Councillor Cohen asked whether Old School Meadows might prove a better exit point from the site of the development. However, this was privately owned and required pavements.
b. Reporting on District and County matters, Councillor Steptoe explained that he was no longer a full member of the District Council’s Development Committee, in order to avoid potential conflicts of interest with his strategic role as Leader. He had held a senior level meeting with Sanctuary housing.  He had attended a recent Southend Airport consultation. He expected an application for a further hotel on the site, which now had a new focus on private jets. Councillor Cohen asked whether airlines had recently adopted new inbound approaches to the airport. Councillor Steptoe said that they had not done so and that there was strict enforcement of the air corridors. He mentioned some forthcoming roadworks, including an expected closure of Barrow Hall Road for repairs both to utilities and overhead cables. He commended the Roadworks.org site: once registered, they will send advance notification of local works, except where these happen in emergency. One constraint on the Barrow Hall Road site was the proximity of a major gas main. Councillor Steptoe, as chairman of the A127 Strategic Initiative, still expected to meet shortly with a minister from the Department of Transport.  He would be holding a street surgery in Hall Road on 9 August. Firm steps had been taken in response to an incursion by travellers to Cherry Orchard Park.  Archaeological work was in hand in Paglesham to locate the final resting place of HMS Beagle.  The District Council was working out how to mitigate the potential impact of a no-deal Brexit on 31 October on local residents and businesses. Finally, he had persuaded the Local Highways Panel to grant an advisory 20 MPH restriction on the ‘alpaca’ bend in Barrow Hall Road.
19.121 At the Chairman’s discretion to exchange information and items for future meetings:
a. Monday 2 September – Wildlife Reserve Committee 
b. Thursday 12 September– Full Council.  District Councillor Efde sent his apologies for this meeting.
c. The Chairman invited the Clerk to circulate a summary of the recent training on the Code of Conduct.
d. Councillor Cohen had been invited to join the Community Initiatives Fund Panel.  Members congratulated her on this welcome appointment.
e. Councillor Ashdown raised concerns about the enclosure of the reservoir in Dove Wood, which is in Sutton parish. An application had been submitted by the landowner for changes to the Public Right of Way there. 

19.122      Exclusion of the Press and the Public
Pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 it was resolved that, in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it was advisable in the public interest that the press and the public be excluded and they are instructed to withdraw.

19.123      Legal Matter (confidential correspondence circulated to councillors)
a. [bookmark: _GoBack]An advisory letter had been received from the trustees of the Barling Magna Parish Hall Committee (registered charity), the freeholder of the Parish Hall site and building and lessor of the same to the Parish Council. This advised the Council, as lessee, of likely legal costs arising from the expected surrender and re-issue of the lease for the building. The Clerk advised the Council on potential virements from underspent items in its current year’s budget that could be redeployed to cover any legal fees and expenses. Proposed by Councillor Ashdown, seconded by Councillor Steptoe that the Clerk should reply indicating that the Council noted and accepted the contents of the letter.  For 5; against 0, abstained 0. Carried.  

The Chairman declared the meeting closed at 9.55pm.


Recommendations to Full Council from the Personnel Committee held 29 July 2019

1. Council should implement the National Joint Council salary award 2019 for both staff posts, with effect from 1 April 2019.
2. Council to note that the Hall Manager post (graded in 2018 at point 13 on the 2018 salary scale) now becomes the new point 4 in the 2019 published scheme. The Clerk and Responsible Finance Officer post was graded at point 27 following award of the CiLCA qualification in 2018.  This becomes the new point 20 in the 2019 published scheme. 
3. Staff privacy notices should be included in the Council’s annual review of the General Data Protection Regulations.  Work kindly undertaken by the Chairman on this matter would be considered then.
4. To note a very satisfactory, mutually-agreed, appraisal of the Hall Manager for the year.
5. Regarding the Clerk and Responsible Finance Officer post:
a. Council is recommended in future to aim to balance the introduction of any new tasks with a corresponding reduction in existing tasks;
b. The Clerk’s list of tasks in categories presented to the Committee should be approved (attached), subject to any amendments below;
c. Council should accept the Clerk’s offer that his fortnight’s leave in June 2019 should revert to being time in lieu for excess hours worked, which would restore his hours to proper balance from 1 August;
d. In order to work within the administrative time available, Council should revisit its recent decision to create a Health & Wellbeing Committee, instead seeking periodic reports and discussions on those topics at Full Council meetings. Health and Wellbeing would henceforth include community matters such as Christmas Hampers and Citizen of the Year;
e. The aim of achieving Foundation Council status in the current year, along with the introduction of a significant number of new policies, would be downgraded as a priority, with progress being made in future only as time allowed;
f. Six-monthly checks on progress on any action required under the annual risk assessment should be streamlined, so that 2 councillors (rather than the Clerk) should be invited to review the matter and report to the Council;
g. The priority of the installation of a mains electricity supply to the Wildlife Reserve would be downgraded, so that work on this project would proceed only if sufficient time became available;
h. A community volunteer (or team) should be invited to oversee the design and production of the Photographic Calendar in future years;
i. Recommended priority projects for the next year would now be:
(i) Assisting the Council to build a wide and effective network of interested parties as a response to possible adverse changes to the Landfill Site;
(ii) Negotiations with Rochford District Council on certain land issues, although it was recognised that once this project was completed the new facility would itself require additional regular supervision;
(iii) Changes to bank accounts;
(iv) Bus shelter repairs;
(v) Changes to salt bins;
(vi) Preparation for ‘Operation London Bridge.’
j. For the longer term, Council is recommended to review the capacity to deliver all that is reasonably required of the Clerk and Responsible Finance Officer within the current 60 hours per month and to move towards the more standard weekly (rather than monthly) calculation of hours.  It might be necessary to create additional staff capacity and to precept for this.
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Cheque No Payee Description £

Direct Debit E.on Street lighting power supply 321.86

Direct Debit E.on Parish Hall gas             12.64 

Direct Debit E.on Parish Hall electricity             49.61 

Direct Debit British Telecom Parish Hall Broadband and Phone             47.99 

Direct Debit British Telecom Mobile               6.00 

200757 WAVE Sewerage charges             36.44 

200758 RHALC Subscription             10.50 

200759 W&H (Romac) Ltd Street lighting repairs / installation        1,446.12 

200760 G. Gates Net salary           391.69 

200761 I.King Net salary           720.62 

200762 Starboard Systems Ltd Bookkeeping software licence renewal           416.40 

200763 I.King Expenses to 8.8.19 (includes fridge)           233.32 

200764 Essex Country Gardens (S. Pavelin) Grounds maintenance for July 2019           299.17 

Total payments  £3,992.36


